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STATE, REGIONAL, AND LOCAL COUNCILS 

JAMES PETERSON, University of Southern California, gave the keynote address, "What's Happening to the 
Family," at the 21st Annual Conference of the TEXAS COUNCIL ON FAMILY RELATIONS in March. NCFR mem
bers participating were WILDRING EDWARDS, LUCILE MARTIN, DAVID EDENS, W. CLARK ELLZEY, DONALD 
LONGWORTH, HENRY BOWMAN, and EDWARD RYDMAN. The conference included family seminars (The Schools and 
Family Life Education, The Church and Family Life Education, and Texas Law and The Family); a session 
in which research proposals, teaching outlines, bibliographies, visual aids, manuscripts, and new · 
publications and ideas were shared with the group; informal reports on the International Conference 
on the Family in New Delhi; and a teenage panel on Sex Education--Views of Youth. WILDRING EDWARDS, 
Texas Technological College, Lubbock, is president. 

The TRI-STATE COUNCIL ON FAMILY RELATIONS held a Corning-Of-Age Conference in February. Speakers in
cluded HARRIET PILPEL, who covered the legal aspects of the family field; JESSIE BERNARD, who spoke 
of the new problem facing society since for the first time sexual intercourse and reproduction can be 
separated; CATHERINE CHILMAN, who shared some of her findings on lower-lower class families and their 
patterns; WALLACE FULTON, who portrayed the future of marriage in the atomic age; ISADORE RUBIN, who 
discussed values; and ELEANORE LUCKEY and GEOFFREY ESTY, who each gave accounts of sensitivity
training. NORMA L. NEWMAIDZ is president. 

Father Robert F. Drinan, Dean of Boston College Law School and Professor of Family Law and Church
State Relations, spoke on "The Rights of Children of Divorce" at the spring meeting of the CONNECTI:UT 
COUNCIL in March. At another session, films of the proposed Connecticut Family Film Resource Center 
were presented. President of the Council is Father Randall Blackall, Harnden, Connecticut. 

The 1967 Annual Meeting of the MICHIGAN COUNCIL ON FAMILY RELATIONS will be held May 18th at Michigan 
State University. Dr. Alice Mary Hilton, president of the Institute for Cybercultural Research, will 
be the Keynote Speaker. ESTHER MIDDLEWOOD will share some of her experiences on her recent trip to 
Asia at the luncheon. "What is Going on in Michigan?" has been suggested as the theme of the after
noon session. Wave Granger is President. 

The FAMILY LIFE COUNCIL OF KENT COUNTY, MICHIGAN, is a very active local council which is reaching a 
large section of the population of the county. Its purpose is "to take necessary action through such 
means as endorsement, support, and education to improve conditions, and welfare of the families in 
the community." Some past and future programs are entitled American Families and Their Problems, 
Legal and Counseling Aspects of Marriage and Divorce, Education in Family Finances and Credit, Upward 
Bound Program, Effect of Mass Media on Families, Is the Inner City Church Meeting Community Needs?, 

and A Full Life for Our Senior Citizens. 

New Council Presidents include: MILDRED WITT, Mississippi State College for Women, Mississippi Coun

cil; Ann Montague, Virginia Council; and JOSEPH ROWLAND, University of Alabama, Southeastern Council. 
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The next meeting of the MISSISSIPPI COUNCIL will be held November 7, 1967. At the last meeting in 
November, the focus was on a Therapeutic Approach to Family Crises. 

The VIRGINIA COUNCIL ON FAMILY RELATIONS held its annual meeting at the University of Virginia in 
Charlottesville April 6th, with the theme "The Sexual Revolution and Implications for the Modern 
Bamily." President is Ann Montague, School of Social Work, Richmond Professional Institute, Richmond. 

WILLIAM M. SMITH, NCFR President, was the keynote speaker at the SOUTH CAROLINA COUNCIL meeting in 
April; WILLIAM F. KENKEL, NCFR President-Elect, addressed the ILLINOIS COUNCIL ON FAMILY RELATIONS on 
"Child Rearing in a Changing Society," at its Annual Meeting April 14th. 

The DANE COUNTY COUNCIL brought GEORGE CHAMIS, Family Life Coordinator, Flint, Michigan Community 
Schools, to Madison, Wisconsin in March to relate how his school system has included sex education 
within the broad topic of family living and to outline curriculum offerings at the different grade 
levels. President is Loyal Sargent, Monona Grove Schools, Madison, Wisconsin. 

The WISCONSIN FAMILY LIFE ASSOCIATION, INC. held a luncheon meeting in April, featuring "Reflections 
from the Tenth Governor's Conference on Children and Youth, Gearing for Action in Family Life Educa
tion." Drs. MOREY and CLARA APPELL were the speakers. 

The 2nd Annual Meeting of the MASSACHUSETTS COUNCIL ON FAMILY LIFE will be held September 29th, with 
Msgr. JOSEPH ALVES, Chairman of the State Advisory Council on Home and Family, as the Keynote Speaker. 
The meeting will be followed by an all-day conference on Sex Education and the Schools on September 
30th, with Dr. MARY CALDERONE, executive director of SIECUS as Keynote Speaker. The Massachusetts 
Council, along with Boston University, presented the widely-acclaimed National Educational Television 
film "Trouble in the Family," with an introductory lecture by NORMAN L. PAUL, Boston State Hospital 
and Tufts Medical School, on April 5th. The Reverend BOARDMAN KATHAN is President. 

The UPPER PENINSULA CHAPTER of the MICHIGAN COUNCIL ON FAMILY RELATIONS held its annual spring confer
ence on May 1st in Marquette with the theme "Family Influence on Child Growth." ARMIN GRAMS, Merrill
Palmer Institute, was the Keynote Speaker and conference consultant. He spoke on "Early Childhood anc 
Family Relationships in Depth" and "Birth to Maturity -- Dependency, Independence, Interdependence." 
Small group sessions followed the keynote address, discussing parent-child relationship, discipline, 
child rearing patterns, and foundations for sex education. Irma Johnson is President. 

OSBORNE TEACHING AWARD 

BLAINE R. PORTER, Brigham Young University, Provo, Utah, reminds NCFR members to send him suggested 
names for the 1967 Osborne Teaching Award by June 1st. A form was enclosed in the March Newsletter. 
Additional forms may be obtained from the NCFR office. 

POSITIONS AVAILABLE 

SIECUS has a position open in its Research area, with emphasis on organizational rather than direct 
research. The position involves gathering and collating information on projects in the field of sex 
education and related professional disciplines, identifying informational gaps, and designing evalua
tive projects for community action and sex education programs. Particularly valuable to SIECUS will 
be evaluation built into some of its own current programs. Interested persons with backgrounds in 
psychology and sociology should send vitae to MaryS. Calderone, M.D., Exec. Dir., SIECUS, 1855 
Broadway, New York 10023. 

Colorado Woman's College is seeking a young sociologist interested and experienced in undergraduate 
teaching, beginning September 1. A doctorate is strongly preferred, but persons with doctorate vir
tually complete may apply. Competence in social psychology, family, and theory is especially desira
ble. The position holds a rank of Assistant Professor. Courses to be taught would cover a range 
appropriate to a four man department in an undergraduate liberal arts college -- social stratifica
tion, population, communities, etc. Send inquiries to Dr. David R. Norsworthy, Acting Head, Division 
of Behavioral Sciences, Colorado Woman's College, 1800 Pontiac St., Denver, Colorado 80220. 

Southern Illinois University has an opening for a Nursery School teacher. A master's degree or above 
is required. The position is that of head teacher in the Child Development Laboratory and includes 
teaching the practicum courses. Write Dr. Betty Jane Johnston, Chairman, Dept. of Home and Family, 
Southern Illinois University, Carbondale, Illinois 62901 for further information. 

An Ohio university needs a Ph.D. in Child Development and a Ph.D. in Family Life for next fall. Send 
your credentials to the NCFR office, marked 0, and they will be forwarded unopened. 
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The Dept. of Child Development and Family Life at Stout State University has three positions open: 
1) Head of department, with rank of Associate Professor or Professor. Salary - $12,000-$14,000. Do~ 
torate in Child Development or Family Relations required. Position includes developing undergraduate 
and graduate courses in Child Development, Family Life and Preschool Education; teaching courses in 
area of interest on undergraduate and graduate level; and helping develop research in Child Develop
~ent, Family Life and Preschool Education. 2) Assistant or Associate Professor of Child Development 
or Family Relations. Salary - $9,000-$11,000. Doctorate or near doctorate required. Position in
cludes teaching in Child Development, Child Guidance, Family Life, or Preschool Education; helping d~ 
velop the program on the graduate and undergraduate levels in Child Development and Family Life; and 
assisting in research related to the Child and Family Center program. 3) Instructor or Assistant Pro
fessor in Child Development, Child Guidance. Salary- $7,500-$9,000. Master's Degree required, pre
ferably with work toward Doctorate. Position includes teaching Child Guidance, Advanced Child Guid
ance, Parent Counseling, Child Development, and/or Preschool Education courses; assisting in research 
relative to and in the development of the Child and Family Study Center program. Contact Agnes 
Ronaldson, Dean, School of Home Economics, Stout State University, Menomonie, Wisconsin 54751. 

POSITIONS WANTED 

Garald G. Robbins, who is presently studying for a Master of Education degree in Family Life Educa
tion at Wayne State University in Detroit and Merrill-Palmer Institute, would like information on 
possible employment in the field of family life education. He is most interested in an agency or 
inter-agency position, but would also pursue employment in a school system which is experimenting in 
new approaches to the concerns of the family life educator. He will be available for employment on 
or about August 1st, 1967. Write Mr. Robbins at 271 Roosevelt Place, Grosse Pointe, Michigan 48230. 

Man with new Ph.D. who has been teaching marriage preparation and family relations is interested in a 
position for the fall of 1967, where he would have opportunity to continue doing consultive work on 
family life programming in school, church, or community along with some writing in the field. 
Teacher training, direct service to and research on early, middle and late adolescents, and prepara
tion of written and visual materials are also important to him. Write the NCFR office for name if 
you are interested. 

WORKSHOPS, SEMINARS, ETC. 

The University of Minnesota's Dept. of Conferences and Institutes, Nolte Center for Continuing Educa
tion, announces The Third Institute on Sex Education to be held September 27-28 at the University. 
The conference is offered to educators, parents, doctors, nurses, social workers, religious leaders, 
and other adults concerned with the topic. The faculty will include HENRY A. BOWMAN, University of 
Texas; The Reverend HARLAN NOREM, Director, Senior High School Education, American Lutheran Church; 
ERIC JOHNSON, Germantown Friends School, Philadelphia; and RICHARD HEY, University of Minnesota. 
Registration fee, which must accompany application, is $15 (includes two luncheons). 

The Univ. of California, Davis, will offer the following courses in Family Life Education: "Family 
Interaction: Insights from Fiction," ROSE M. SOMERVILLE, Aug. 21-25; "Workshop in Adult-Youth Communi
cation," LESTER KIRKENDALL, June 19-30; "Family Living: Curriculum Content and Methods of Teaching " 
CHARLYCE KING, Aug. 7-11; "Teenage Marriage and the Unmarried Mother," CLARK VINCENT, Aug. 15-16. ' 
Contact Univ. of California Extension, Davis, California 95616. 

A Community Human Relations Workshop will be held at Stout State Univ. June 5-16. 2 credits. Write 
Evelyn G. Rimel, Prof. of Psychology, Stout State Univ., Menomonie, Wisconsin 54751. 

The University of Colorado School of Medicine, 4200 E. Ninth Ave., Denver, Colorado 80220 is sponsor
ing a postgraduate course, "Counseling in Marriage Problems for Physicians and Clergy," June 19-23 at 
the YMCA Conference Center, Estes Park, Colorado. Some of the main topics include "How Adolescents 
Their Parents, Their Physicians, and Their Clergymen Can All Grow Up," "Wha.t Kind of Marriage Prob-' 
lems Come to a Counselor?" "The Child in Marital Discord," "Sexual Problems in Medical Practice " 
"Practical Aspects of Marriage Counseling Techniques," and "Talking to Patients about Sexual Pr~blems'.' 
NCFR members participating as lecturers are EMILY H. MUDD, MARY S. CALDERONE, and RICHARD H. KLEMER. 
DAVID M. FULCOMER and JOHN M. VAYHINGER were on the Program Committee. Tuition is $80.00. 

The Turrell Clinic in Family Relationships, North Palm Beach, Florida is holding classes in "The 
Psychology of Family Relationships" and in "Progress and Error in Counseling Loved Ones and Patients " 
Write The Rev. and Mrs. ROGER JAMES TURRELL, 928 Shore Dr., North Palm Beach, Florida 33403. . 

Souther~ Illinois University, Edwardsville, Illinois will present a three week workshop in Marriage 
Counsellng June 19-July 6. The workshop will consist of lectures case discussions and personal 
sup~rvision of case ~nalyses. Persons who enroll should be activ~ly engaged in cou~seling or be pre-
parlng to do counsellng as a part of their professional practice Students c 11 f f 

· an enro or our quar-
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ter hours of graduate or undergraduate credit. Interested participants should contact DONALD L. 
TAYLOR, workshop instructor, Southern Illinois University, Edwardsville, Illinois 62025. 

A Seminar for Professional Youth Leaders, "Bridging the Gap," will be held November 29-December 1 at 
the University of Missouri, Columbia campus, sponsored by the University Extension Division and the 
Missouri Council on Family Relations. Designed to provide an opportunity to examine recent research 
in youth development and explore effective means for improving communication between youth and adults, 
the seminar will feature EVELYN DUVALL. Contact GEORGE ROWE, Extension Youth Specialist, or ARTHUR 
McARTHUR, Extension Specialist in Human Development and Family Life, Univ. of Missouri, Columbia 65201 

Two 21-day community mental health seminar tours to European countries will be held during the last 
three weeks in June and will include trips to outstanding community mental health facilities, infor
mal meetings and dialogues with European colleagues, and a series of workshops based on the observa
tions and interests of the visiting group. The traveling seminars will be led by eminent mental 
health authorities, and will give American professionals a rare opportunity to visit many pioneering 
programs and get a close look at the latest developments and techniques in the field. The seminars 
have been carefully planned in collaboration with overseas psychiatric societies, ministries of 
health, and mental health officials. They will include such programs as crisis intervention by the 
"flying squad" in Holland, the French Educateurs who live and work with disturbed children, and the 
"open" communities and hospitals of England. The first seminar will deal primarily with the latest 
community mental health facilities in England, France and the Netherlands. The second will focus on 
special programs and facilities for disturbed children and youth in France, Denmark, and England. 
Write International Community Mental Health Seminars, P.O. Box 1, Times Plaza Station, Brooklyn. 

Paul B. Eid, ACSW, Minneapolis, announces a private and confidential group counseling program for pas
tors and pastors' wives who need counseling help due to emotional conflicts, marital difficulties, 
family concerns or other anxieties related to their personal or professional lives. Contact Mr. Eid 
at 3416 Belden Drive, Minneapolis, Minnesota 55418. 

The American Institute of Family Relations, 5287 Sunset Blvd., Los Angeles, California 90027, will 
present two graduate workshops during the 1967 summer session. The first is "Education for Family 
Living," July 10-21. Faculty will include PAUL POPENOE, ROBERT HICKS and MARY JANE HUNGERFORD. The 
second workshop, "Techniques of Marriage and Family Counseling," will be held August 7-19, with a 21-
member faculty. CLINTON E. PHILLIPS is its director. 

Universidan Ibero-Americana in Mexico City is sponsoring a fully-accredited three-week summer session 
organized especially for teachers of Spanish. Other teachers and adults are also welcome, provided 
they fulfill the general requirements. The program will give American teachers an excellent opportun
ity to practice the Spanish language in its natural environment and to become better acquainted with 
the Mexican way of life. On weekends as part of the program, students will travel to the Pyramids, 
~colman, Tepotzotlan, Cuernavaca, and Taxco. This special program for teachers will be held July 30-
~ugust 20; tuition is $160.00. A June 19-July 29 session, open to college students, high school grad
uates, and adults, will feature Spanish on all levels, history, political science, sociology, business 
administration, philosophy, and Mexican Art. Tuition is $~5.00. Write the Director of the Summer 
School, Universidan Ibero-Americana, Cerro de las Torres 395, Campestre Churubusco, Mexico 21 D.F. 

~n expanded program of summer training in pastoral counseling for clergymen and seminarians will be 
sponsored by the American Foundation of Religion and Psychiatry, 3 West 29th St., New York 10001. Two 
programs will be conducted, one an intensive, month-long, five-day-a-week course in "The Pastor's Role 
in Counseling," and the other a 10-week, five-day-a-week curriculum for seminary students stressing 
work in hospitals. The first, directed by the Rev. Frederick C. Kuether, will be held June 26-July 21 
and costs $200. The second, directed by the Rev. David S. Bennett, will begin May 31. 

The Institute of International Education announces that its competition for 1968-69 U.S. Government 
graduate grants for academic study or research abroad, and for professional training in the creative 
and performing arts, will open officially on May 1. Under this educational and cultural exchange pr~ 
gram of the U.S. Dept. of State, more than 850 American graduate students will have an opportunity to 
study in any one of 54 countries. The purpose of the awards is to increase mutual understanding be
tween the people of the U.S. and other countries through the exchange of persons, knowledge and 
skills. Candidates who wish to apply for an award must be U.S. citizens at the time 'of application, 
have a bachelor's degree or its equivalent by the beginning date of the grant and, in most cases, be 
proficient in the language of the host country. Selections are made on the basis of academic and/or 
professional record, the feasibility of the applicant's proposed study plan and personal qualifica
tions. In addition to these grants, the Institute also administers approximately 100 awards offered 
to American graduate students by several foreign governments, universities and private donors. Stu
dents now enrolled in a college or university should consult their campus Fulbright Program Advisers 
about applying for the 1968-69 scholarships. All others may secure information and applica.tion forms 
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from the Counseling Division of the Institute of International Education, 809 United Nations Plaza, 
New York 10017. All requests for application forms from at-large candidates must be postmarked by 
october 15. Applicants not enrolled at a university in the fall of 1967 must submit their completed 
applications to the New York office by November 1. Enrolled students must submit applications to 
their campus Fulbright Adviser by the closing date determined by the college. 

Bemidji State College will present a summer workshop on "Trends in Family Life Educationn July 24-28. 
The workshop will be devoted to helping the classroom teacher and school administrator develop worka
ble family life education programs in grades K through 12. Current trends in methods, materials, and 
content will be emphasized at all grade levels. Two quarter hours of undergraduate or graduate cred
it will be granted; fees are $20.00. HELEN MANLEY of St. Louis and WAYNE ANDERSON, University of 
Minnesota, will be the principle speakers aided by a staff of experts in selected areas. Write 
Robert Montebello, Dir., 1967 Summer Health Workshop, Bemidji State College, Bemidji, Minnesota 5660L 

The University of Minnesota presents a symposium on "Death, Grief and Bereavement, An Interdiscipli
nary Evaluation" May 18-19 in Minneapolis. The purpose of the symposium is to inform the scholar and 
the professional practitioner, as well as the interested layman, of the various issues and problems 
surrounding mortality in contemporary society. Fee is $15.00. Apply to Dir., Dept. of Conferences 
and Institutes, Nolte Center for Continuing Education, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, 55455. 

L. A. BLASKE is director of a summer workshop on Pre-marital and Marital Counseling, being offered by 
the Marriage Counseling Center of Catholic University of America June 12-23. The purpose is to pro
vide an opportunity for clergy, religious educators, doctors, lawyers, social workers, counselors and 
others involved in pre-marital and marital education and counseling to increase and refresh their 
knowledge in the field of pre-marital and marital counseling. Diversification of content will providE 
an opportunity for the participants to pursue their specialized interests and/or broaden their areas 
of concentration. In addition to lectures and seminar discussions, several demonstration programs are 
planned to present new trends in pre-marital programs, current film and communication techniques, 
and testing procedures for premarital and marital evaluation. Fee is $80.00; two credits can be 
granted. NCFR members who will be lecturers are ALPHONSE CLEMENS, CHARLES CROTTY, The Rev. CHARLES 
JAEKLE, The Rev. VINCENT MAINELLI, The Rev. PAUL MARX, EMILY MUDD, and CHARLES RIKER. Write The Rev. 
Robert Paul Mohan, Dir. of Workshops, Catholic University of America, Washington, D.C. 20017. 

A forum on "Guidelines for a Successful Marriage," sponsored by the Institute of Religion of the 
Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-Day Saints, is now in progress at Cedar City, Utah. The forum has 
been planned to appeal to dating students as well as experienced marriage partners. Some of the lec
tures include "Seeking a Mate Begins With You," "The Many Faces of Love," "The Value of Values in 
Seeking a Mate," "How Much Affection Before Marriage?" "Helps in Marriage and Money" (May 4), "Com
munication, the Art of a Smooth Running Marriage" (May 11), and "Marriage the Foundation for Exalta
tion" (May 19). For information, write Gilbert Hull at the Institute, 290 West Center, Cedar City. 

JANE BERRY, University of Missouri, was Project Consultant for "Motivation for Self-Development of 
Teenage Girls," a series of educational experiences sponsored by the University of Missouri, Kansas 
City, designed for young women between the ages of 14 and 19 from homes where cultural and economic 
deprivations are constant companions, to create concern for self-development, encourage fuller utili
zation of personal potential, and stimulate consideration of life alternatives. Program content was 
focused on self, education, family, vocation, and community, and communicated through individual 
counseling, small group discussion, field trips to investigate community resources, and attendance at 
special cultural events. Project experiences stressed the value of continued training, community 
responsibility, and the development of meaningful life patterns. From September to November, Dr. 
Berry also instructed a class, "Social Change and Women's Roles in Contemporary America," and a 
special training seminar for women as research assistants. 

The C. S. Mott Foundation Children's Health Center held its Second Annual Sex Education Institute 
April 26-28 in Flint, Michigan. The Institute included talks on "The Challenge of Sex Education for 
ti-e Public Schools," by George C. Chamis; observation of sex education classes in 5th, 8th and lOth 
grades; and small group discussions by those having experience in sex education programs in both 
elementary and secondary schools, and those wishing to initiate such programs. 

The Columbia University School of Social Work is holding the following workshops from June 5-9: So
cial Service Innovation and Agency Structure; Problems of Income Maintenance; Social Conflict, Power 
and Social Change; Public Relations in Health and Welfare Management; and Social Work and Camping. 
Its first series of institutes, being held June 12-23, include The Acting-out Client in Various Set
tings; Supervision in Casework; The Total Institution as a Milieu for Treatment, Advanced Social 
Casework Practice; Social Workers and the Legal Rights of the Poor; Mental Retardation as a Social 
Problem; Involving the Poor - As Board, Staff and Members of Community Groups; Sociocultural Dimen-
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sions in Casework Treatment; Family Assessment for Treatment; Problems of Character Synthesis in To
day's Adolescent; Group Methods in Public Welfare; Narcotic Addiction- Treatment, Rehabilitation, 
Prevention; Aspects of Family Planning; New Health and Medical Care Programs; Family Treatment, and 
Ego Psychology. The second series of institutes will be held June 26-July 7 and will include: 
Rehabilitation - Implications for Generic Casework Treatment; Supervision in Casework; The Planning 
Process in Social Welfare; Diagnosis and Treatment of the Offender; Advanced Social Casework Practice; 
Basic Elements in Social Work with Groups; Sociocultural Explanations of Deviant Behavior; Research 
on Subcultural Delinquency; The Use of Computers for Statistical Data Processing; Disturbances of the 
Pre-School Child; Psychiatric Concepts; Social Work with Lower-income Groups; Learning Disturbances 
in Childhood and Adolescence; and Psychiatric Aspects of the Multi-Problem Family. Tuition is $50 
for each institute or workshop; apply by May 16. Write to Helen Fradkin, Dir., Community Extension 
Program, Columbia University School of Social Work, 2 East 91 St., New York 10028. 

The School of Public Health, University of Michigan, is offering graduate education in adult health 
and aging. Students concentrating in Adult Health and Aging will usually be required to complete 
satisfactorily one calendar year of three terms for the Master of Public Health degree. The program 
offers lecture, seminar and field courses in the physica~ mental and social aspects of aging; the 
prevention, detection and control of chronic diseases; and the management of major long-term ill
nesses in the community. A period of supervised field experience is normally required during the 
year in residence. This program of study is open to physicians, nurses, physical and occupational 
therapists, social workers, health educators, and others with experience in the planning and adminis
tration of community health or aging programs. Scholarships, loans and Public Health Service Train
eeships are available. Write Program Adviser, Adult Health and Aging, School of Public Health, Uni
versity of Michigan, Ann Arbor 48104. 

A new program of mental health training support is being administered by the Continuing Education 
Branch, Division of Manpower and Training Programs, National Institute of Mental Health, 5454 Wison
sin Ave., Chevy Chase, Maryland 20203. The broad objectives of the program are to increase the effe~ 
tiveness of existing mental health manpower of all types wherever they may work; to make continuing 
education and staff development a built-in component of service, training and research programs in ali 
mental health settings; to meet the urgent need for successful implementation of the Community Mental 
Health Centers program so far as effective utilization of manpower is concerned; and to foster the 
development and evaluation of continuing education as a type of education. Applications for funds to 
support continuing education programs in mental health may be made by any public or private non-profit 
institution. Closing dates for filing applications are June 1, October 1, and February 1. 

The Dept. of Health Education, Physical Education, and Recreation, Teachers College, Columbia Univ., 
announces the following work conferences: "Accident Prevention," July 3-14; "Family Planning," July 
17-28; "Addictions and Dependencies," July 31-Aug. 11. Address correspondence to Gilbert M. Shimmel. 

Six Short Courses in Consumer Affairs will be held June 19-30 at the Univ. of Wisconsin. The courses 
are: law and the consumer, consumer education in secondary schools, corrective financial counseling, 
consumer economics, consumer dimension of urban poverty, and communicating consumer affairs. Write 
Univ. Extension, UWM Civic Center Campus, 600 W. Kilbourn Ave., Milwaukee, Wisconsin 53203. 

NCFR DEATHS 

ROSWELL H. JOHNSON, former NCFR member, and director of the department of counseling, American 
Institute of Family Relations, Los Angeles, California, for 25 years. 

ACTIVITIES OF NCFR MEMBERS 

IZATHERINE H. HOLMBERG, CARLFRED BRODERICK, RALPH OJEMANN, and CATHERINE CHILMAN participated in a 
Human Development Conference sponsored by the College of Home Economics at North Dakota State Univer
sity in April. Focuses of interest included the opening session, "On Engineering Human Development"; 
a symposium on "Emergent Problems at Various Stages in Human Development"; and sessions on "Insights 
into Problems of Mental Health," "Insights into Health Behavior," "Insights into Societal Factors in 
Human Development," and "What Resources are Available to Meet Problems." 

News of the Colorado Woman's College Third Annual Focus on the Family, held in February, has been 
received from DAVID FULCOMER. The theme of the conference was "Male and Female in a Period of Tran
sition." ELEANORE B. LUCKEY, University of Connecticut, lectured on "A Researcher Asks: What Makes A 
Good Marriage?" and "Masculine and Feminine Roles in a Period of Transition." Other sessions in
cluded a symposium on Sexual Issues of Our Generation, role playing and analysis on Communication as 
a Mate Selector, a panel on Human Sexuality: What Should Our Children Know and ~1o Should Inform 
Them?, and an open discussion on Education for Family Living in the Twentieth Century. 

HENRY A. BOWMAN, Univ. of Texas, and his wife, Lucille Baer Bowman, will be tour conductors for the 
Texas Union's Seventh European Tour for Univ. of Texas Students from June through August. 
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Drs. STUART and EMILY MUDD recently traveled to the Far East in behalf of the Pathfinder Fund, the 
University of Pennsylvania Dept. of Obstetrics and Gynecology, and the World Academy of Art and 
Science. The trip to Korea, the Philippines and Thailand afforded the opportunity for brief orienta
tion to the problems of family relations and planning in these countries and methods of treatment 
currently in use. The Stuarts' contacts in each country included conferences with University Medical 
School staff, and physicians and paramedical personnel functioning independently in clinics and in 
private practice. 

PANOS D. BARDIS, University of Toledo, has been selected to be listed in World Who's Who in Science7 

1700 B.C.-1963 A.D. His recent publications include "A Dating Scale," "The Religion Scale," and 
"Familism Scale" in Shaw and Wright's Scales for the Measurement of Attitudes. 

Two NCFR members will be teaching at the Columbia University School of Social Work this summer. 
ALVIN L. SCHORR, Consultant to the Assistant Secretary for Individual and Family Services, Dept. of 
HEW, will lead a workshop, "Problems of Income Maintenance," June 5-9. HARRY J. BECKER, New York 
Academy of Medicine, will be an instructor for an institute, "New Health and Medical Care Programs: 
Implications and Issues for Agency and Community Planning in the Health and Welfare Fields," June 
12-23. (See page 5 for more information on Columbia's summer program.) 

JOHN G. ALLEN, M.D. Corning, New York, presented a seminar entitled "Sex Education in the Junior High 
School" at the Fifteenth Annual Meeting of the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists 
held in April in Washington, D.C. 

SYLVIA SACKS, Chief Supervisor, Family Life Education, Marriage Council of Philadelphia, University 
of Pennsylvania, was invited to speak in Dallas, Texas in January on "Our Changing Sexual Morality -
Threat or Promise." Following the address, she led a one day workshop for leaders of the clergy who 
were planning religious school curriculum to improve sex education for youth and adults. 

STANLEY REIBER, Head, Dept. of Family Life and Management, Univ. of Maryland, has accepted a position 
beginning this summer as chairman of the Dept. of Sociology, Carroll College, Waukesha, Wisconsin. 

CONSTANTINA SAFILIOS-ROTHSCHILD, Research Associate, The Merrill-Palmer Institute, was on a leave of 
absence from the Institute during the fall of 1966. During the summer and fall months she conducted 
research on the urban Greek family and fertility as a Research Associate of the Center for Population 
Studies of the Harvard School of Public Health. She interviewed non-working Athenian women in all 
social classes and working women in all occupational categories. She is currently engaged in teach
ing a graduate course in "Comparative Family Sociology." 

The goal of MAUDE LONGWELL, Family Living Editor, FARM JOURNAL, is to "reach her readers in the sim
plest terms with the truths often set forth more academically by NCFR members." Some of the recent 
articles in the Journal have been "Let's Look at Children and Their Fears," "Sex and Your Teen-Ager" 
(MARY CALDERONE), "Should You Try to Remodel Your Mate?" (AARON RUTLEDGE), "If Your Teen Wants to 
Marry," "Our Children in These Times," and "The Happiest Way to Have a Baby" (Mrs. Longwell). 

GENEVIEVE BURTON, Marriage Council of Philadelphia, represented NCFR at the 7lst Annual Meeting of 
The American Academy of Political and Social Science, held in Philadelphia in April. The topic of 
the conference was "Realignments in the Communist and Western Worlds." 

DOROTHY MUMMERY, formerly at Purdue University, is now teaching in the Dept. of Horne and Family 
Living, Texas Technological College, Lubbock, Texas. 

BLAINE R. PORTER has been appointed Dean of the College of Family Living at Brigham Young University, 
Provo, Utah. He wrote an article along with Talmage Christensen, entitled "Exploring the Golden 
Years of Marriage," which appeared in the Fall 1966 issue of FAMILY PERSPECTIVE. 

RUTH J. DALES, Florida State University, will be Project Director of a national summer institute en
titled "Post High School Wage Earning Programs in Horne Economics Education," to be held in July at 
Florida State. The purpose of the institute, for which a grant has been allocated by the U.S. Office 
of Education, is to provide assistance to persons responsible for curriculum which prepares for wage
earning in the child development area at the post high school level. 

DAVID L. LEVINE, Florida State Univ., has been named professor and associate dean of the Syracuse 
University School of Social Work. He will assume his new responsibilities on July 1st. In addition 
to teaching, Dr. Levine's major responsibilities will include curriculum planning and evaluation, 
faculty development and the interrelation of field and class instruction. 

WILLIAM H. MARSHALL, West Virginia University, is chairman of the Family Relations and Child Develop
ment Section of the American Horne Economics Association. NONA CANNON is Vice-Chairman. At the 
Section meeting in Dallas in June, BEATRICE PAOLUCCI will speak on "Social Decision Making," and 
WILDRING EDWARDS and EDWARD RYDMAN will make presentations focusing on some new aspects of programs 
in the area of child development and family relations. 
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c. RAY FOWLER, Univ. of Southern California, is Coordinator and lecturer of a course on "Sex and Fam
ily Life in Education," in progress at the Univ. of California. RALPH ECKERT, Riverside, Calif. City 
Schools, presented a guest lecture on "Sex Education and the Public Schools"; ALEXANDER TAYLOR, 
Peterson-Guedel Family Center, Beverly Hills, will present a guest lecture on "Communication Within 
the Family." 

SYLVIA S. THEA is Director and Senior Marriage Counselor of the Marriage Counseling Service of the 
Court of Domestic Relations, Clayton, Missouri, which has just completed its third year of operation. 
Mrs. Thea continues to be active in the community, serving on the Boards of the local Parents Without 
Partners and National Association of Social Workers, acting as consultant to several of the high 
schools which conduct marriage preparation classes and to two hospitals which provide senior nurses 
with brief courses in recognizing how marital problems can adversely affect good health, and speaking 
and appearing on TV or radio on such subjects as "Reflection of Parental Attitudes on a Child's Schocl 
Performance" and "Parental Reflections and What the Teenager in Today's World Needs from His Parents." 

MIRIAM BERGER, League for Parent Education, Brooklyn, New York, was moderator of one of the workshops 
at the 19th Annual Conference of the League for Parent Education in April. The workshop she moder
ated was entitled "The Seeds of Rebellion- Early Childhood Conflicts." The conference looked at 
rebellion in youth as the way to achieve independence, and attempted to answer the question of what 
the attitude of parents should be toward this rebellion. 

T. QUENTIN EVANS, Manchester College, North Manchester, Indiana, has been involved in three education 
programs designed for non-college adults. The first was a Religion and Life School sponsored in Oct~ 
ber and November, 1966 by Manchester College as a community service, in which Dr. Evans taught "Making 
the Most of Marriage." In January he taught a course entitled "Communications Within the Family" for 
a Religion and Life School sponsored by the Church of the Brethren in the northern district of Indi
ana. In February and March he was responsible for a class entitled "Making the Most of Marriage," in 
a School of Christian Growth sponsored by the Church of the Brethren in Indiana. 

ELIZABETH S. FORCE's first report from the NCFR Standing Committee on Standards and Certification for 
Family Life Educators, presented at the October, 1966 Annual Meeting in Minneapolis, was featured in 
the January 1967 "Social Health News," the newsletter of the American Social Health Association. An 
editor's note stated: "The significance of the National Council's Standing Committee on Standards 
and Certification for Family Life Educators cannot be over-estimated. The existance of the Committee 
itself constitutes acceptance of a fact long recognized by ASHA that family life education is an 
identifiable entity which can be translated into a curriculum. . . " 

CARL REITERMAN, in addition to his duties as a full-time member of the faculty of the University of 
San Francisco, is serving as a Lecturer in Public Health at the Univ. of California, Berkeley. Dr. 
Reiterman has made a recent survey, "Birth-Control Policies and Practices in Fifty-eight California 
County Welfare Departments," which may be obtained from him at the Dept. of Sociology, Univ. of San 
Francisco, San Francisco, California 94417. 

EMILY MUDD, Univ. of Pennsylvania, spoke on "Marital Incornpatabilities in the Physician's Family" at 
the Annual Convention of the New Jersey Assoc. of Osteopathic Physicians and Surgeons in Atlantic 
City in March. She will lecture on "Dynamics of the Helping Relationship" at Pennsylvania State Univ. 
in May; will speak on "Success in Family Living," both at The Baldwin School Alumnae Assoc. in May 
and Catholic University, Washington, D.C. in June; and will be lecturer for "Counseling in Marriage 
Problems for Physicians and Clergy," Univ. of Colorado School of Medicine, June 19-23. 

ASSORTED RELEASES 

A Metropolitan Effort Toward Regional Opportunity (METRO) in Education is determining the educational 
needs in the Hartford,Connecticut area as a basis for planning and operating programs to meet these 
needs. The emphasis of METRO is the translation of recent educational research findings into practi
cal classroom application and the generation of innovations in classroom procedures, methods, and 
materials through the dissemination of innovative programs which are regional in scope but would not 
preclude the establishment of sub-programs designed specifically for particular clusters of towns 
within the area. Emphasis is given to programs which have an impact on the classroom teacher and the 
curriculum, and which provide exemplary educational activities for youth. Concepts being used as 
underlying and unifying themes in this planning phase supported by Title III of the Elementary and 
Secondary Education Act of 1965 are continuing teacher education, experimental school, and a multi
media resource center. Write METRO, P.O. Box 70, Wethersfield, Conn. 06109 for further information. 

Horne economists have chosen Dallas, Texas, to "Focus on Interaction," June 26-30. Convening for the 
58th Annual Meeting of the American Horne Economics Association, more than 5,000 horne economists will 
explore opportunities for working with related professions to meet the present and future needs of 
families. Helen J. Mandigo, AHEA president, reports that the theme was selected as a means of inter-
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preting and implementing AHEA's 1966-68 program of work "Emphasis for Action." AREA also announces 
plans to hold a national workshop, "Credit in Family Financial Management," next fall. The Associa
tion is concerned that the rapid rise in consumer credit in recent years is causing overindebtedness 
and financial crisis for many families, and wants to expand its contribution to family welfare 
through teaching, research and counseling in the use of credit. For further information on both the 
Annual Meeting and the Workshop, write AREA, 1600 20th St., N.W., Washington, D.C. 20009. 

The Association for the Study of Negro Life and History will hold its 52nd Annual Meeting in Greens
boro, North Carolina, October 12-15. The Agricultural and Technical College of North Carolina is the 
host institution. Those interested in proposing papers or in other participation should contact 
Walter Fisher, Morgan State College, Coldspring Lane and Hillen Rd., Baltimore, Maryland 21212. 

Effective January 1, the National Institute of Mental Health was reorganized into a bureau, moving it 
out of the National Institute of Health. Although its organizational structure has been changed ex
tensively, its basic mission remains unchanged: to improve the mental health of the people of the 
U.S. through the development of knowledge, manpower, and services to promote and sustain mental 
health, prevent mental illness, and treat and rehabilitate mentally ill people. Transferred from the 
Service's Bureau of Medical Services to the NIMH are the Lexington, Ky. and Fort Worth, Tex. addic
tion hospitals of the Public Health Service. The two hospitals will become clinical research centers. 

The Child Study Association of America presented its 1966 Family Life Book Award to Dana L. Farns
worth for the book "Psychiatry, Education, and the Young Adult," published by Charles C. Thomas. The 
award cites Dr. Farnsworth's book as "a farsighted and dynamic analysis ... which reflects a deep 
conviction that educators and mental health specialists, working in concert, can help to free stu
dents' minds for growth and learning." "Queenie Peavy," written by Robert Burch and published by 
Viking Press, received the Association's 1966 Children's Book Award. This book "presents with great 
sensitivity the plight of a daughter, caught between the reality of a derelict father and the fanta
sies she has woven about him." Both awards were presented at the Association's 43rd Annual Confer
ence in March, at which Robert F. Kennedy spoke on the theme, "Children of Poverty--Children of 
Affluence." The Association, under a grant from the Office of Economic Opportunity, is undertaking a 
training program for parent participation staff in Project Head Start programs in Region I. 

The 1967 Directory of the American Association of Marriage Counselors is now available to NCFR mem
bers for $2. Order from the Executive Directors' office, 27 Woodcliff Dr., Madison, New Jersey 07940. 

The American Humanist Association, Yellow Springs, Ohio, held its annual conference in April in 
Philadelphia. The Humanist of the Year Address was given by Abraham H. Maslow, President of the 
American Psychological Association, who spoke on "The Psychological Roots of Spiritual Growth." 

The Pinellas County Juvenile Welfare Board, 3455 First Ave. S., St. Petersburg, Florida, was estab
lished to administer a law based on the County's decision to levy a tax for needed services to 
children. The law specifically requires the Board to provide homes for neglected, abused, dependent, 
deprived children who have been removed from their own unsatisfactory homes by orders of the Juvenile 
Court. Another duty is the support and maintenance of a Child Guidance Clinic for children with men
tal or emotional problems. Consultation with other children's agencies is specifically provided in 
the Law. In addition to these duties, the Board is empowered to provide such other services for 
children as considered necessary for the general welfare of the County. These provisions now include 
marriage and family counseling; licensing of day care facilities for children; foster care payments 
for children difficult to place for adoption; homemaker service for families with children; and day 
care for retarded children. The Board is specifically enabled to allocate funds to other agencies, 
public or private, which are operated for children. 

A group of interreligious communities in Connecticut have adopted a formal program to put the weight 
of their moral and economic influence behind the national effort to establish equality of employment 
opportunity. Their policy is to require from all suppliers a formal commitment to employment prac
tices that will offer equal opportunities for employment and job advancement to members of minority 
groups irrespective of race, religious creed or color. For further information on the program, write 
Connecticut Project Equality, Inc., 750 Main St., Hartford, Connecticut 06103. 

A work experience and training demonstration project that successfully raised the employability of 
public assistance recipients is being adopted as a permanent program by the Ventura County Welfare 
Dept. in California. The Ventura project was totally financed during the past two years by Federal 
funds administered by the Welfare Administration of the Dept. of HEW under Title V of the Economic 
Opportunity Act. The project is carried out in training centers in two poverty areas within Ventura 
County. These centers provide basic education, high school equivalency courses, and on-the-job 
training for work as teacher assistants and general education aides to recipients of AFDC support. 
Instruction in child care, food preparation, home maintenance, and housekeeping is also offered. Day 
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care programs in the two centers, staffed by project trainees, care for the trainees' children as 
well as the children of mothers in other work training programs. Public welfare workers also 
provide a broad program of social services to insure that trainees and their families are not ham
pered by health and other family problems. 

An award has been granted to the Massachusetts Institute of Technology for language research by the 
National Institute of Mental Health, U.S. Public Health Service. The grant will allow the Linguis
tics Group of the Communication Sciences Center at MIT to continue a broad program of research to 
increase understanding of language and the way humans learn to use language. Investigators hope to 
increase the knowledge of the way the human mind works through the study of language. 

The U.S. Commissioner of Welfare Ellen Winston has reported the success of two programs for helping 
undereducated and unskilled man and women become self--supporting. The Welfare Administration has 
granted Federal funds to renew the projects in Maine and Pennsylvania for a third year. Participants 
in both projects received an intensified program of h~alth and welfare services combined with on-the
job and vocational training. Over 90 percent of those who completed training in Maine, and almost 
two-thirds of those who completed training in Pennsylvania are now working. 

Reports on two areas of research have been given by the U.S. Public Health Service's National Insti
tute of Mental Health. Research shows that the loss of a spouse or other near relative can trigger 
suicide in an alcoholic, with the most dangerous period just shortly before and for six weeks after 
loss of a loved one. Those conducting the study concluded that the physician who is caring for an 
alcoholic should offeradditionalsupport to his patient in the event of separation, death, or divorce 
Other studies directed by the Institute show that of the host of drugs used in psychiatry today, the 
major tranquilizers are clearly the best. Two-thirds of newly-admitted schizophrenic patients im
prove markedly in six weeks on these drugs, known as phenothiazines, speeding the release of patients 
from hospitals at a savings of some two billion dollars in hospital costs alone. 

The April issue of the AMERICAN JOURNAL OF ORTHOPSYCHIATRY reports that children who are adopted at 
older ages are likely to make as successful adjustments as those adopted in infancy. The writer, Dr. 
Alfred Kadushin, states that "the results of the study should permit the social worker to offer the 
older child for adoption with a conviction that such a child can be, in all likelihood, the source of 
considerable satisfaction to the adoptive family." His views are based on a follow-up study of 91 
legally adopted white children placed for adoption by the Wisconsin State Dept. of Public Welfare. 

The National Association of Social Workers gathered in Detroit April 9-13 for its 1967 Delegate Asse~ 
bly. As the highest policy-making body of the 46,000 member professional organization, the Assembly 
adopted official positions which cover such widely ranging questions as: What must be done to elimi
nate poverty in the U.S.? Should the giving of birth control information be limited to married 
couples? Should social workers forego the right to strike in keeping with their ethical commitment 
to put the needs of their clients first? What relationships should be established between members of 
the professional association and 100,000 other social workers with less than full professional train
ing, and currently without representation in a membership organization? Helen Cassidy, pres. of NAS~ 
predicted that the policies adopted will have impact on social agencies and social work services 
throughout the country, and quite possibly on future national and state social legislation. 

Two authors of best-sellers on divorce will address an American Bar Association National Institute, 
"Our Separate Ways: a Study of Divorce Today,n at the Univ. of Toledo May 19-20. The speakers are 
Louise Rohner, author of "The Divorcee's Handbook," and Morton Hunt, who wrote "The World of the For
merly Married." The Institute will trace divorce procedure from start of client-attorney consultatim 
to post-divorce problems. Open to lawyers and laymen in related fields, the program is sponsored by 
the ABA Section of Family Law. Write the Div. of Section Services, ABA, 1155 E. 60 St., Chicago, IlL 

The National Legal Aid and Defender Association has received a grant from the Office of Economic 
Opportunity Legal Services Program to finance the first year of a three-year pilot study to develop 
legal processes for breaking the cycle of poverty in urban slums. William D. Marsh, the project's 
architect and director, states, "The project will demonstrate that the law is a positive force with 
effective and timely processes for solving slum social and economic problems without resort to con
frontation or violence. Success in the war against slum poverty depends upon creation of revitalize~ 
strengthened, and viable communities, competent and willing to shape their own destiny, control their 
young, and give guidance to development of proper attitudes toward society, work, and self-esteem. 
This project will provide an instrumentality for building such communities." 

Over 500 persons working in the field of alcoholism met in Flint, Michigan in April for the annual 
Meeting of the National Council on Alcoholism. The four-day meeting brought together authorities 
the disease in federal, state, community and municipal government, and delegates from nationwide 
councils on alcoholism, to discuss progressive ideas and plans to help the estimated six million 
sufferers from alcoholism. 

on 
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The Project HOPE Sponsorship Program is a vital and direct way to contribute to the medical needs of 
developing nations. The purpose of Project HOPE is to teach and train doctors, dentists, nurses, 
pharmacists, dieticians, technicians, and other paramedical personnel, During the course of a ten
month stay in a host country, Project HOPE could not possibly attempt to cure all the sick, but by 
teaching and training local counterparts, HOPE makes a long-·term contribution. An individual or 
group may choose to sponsor any one or more individuals in the following categories: 1) One local 
nurse, lab technician, x-ray technician, pharmacist, physical therapist, or dental technician ($200) 
2) One local doctor ($450) 3) One volunteer U.S. doctor ($625) 4) One complete specialty group ($2475-
$5,000). Send contributions to Project HOPE, The People-to-People Health Foundation, Inc., 2233 
Wisconsin Ave., N.W., Washington, D.C. 20007. 

"A Family's Adventure in Discovery," a program to discover areas of communication and companionship 
between a parent and his child, has been developed by the Union College Character Research Project, 
10 Nott Terrace, Schenectady, New York 12308. The program contains a discovery technique, used as a 
search for more meaningful parents' roles, a family discussion, andsuggestions for further depth 
study. One father in a recent program stated, "I have learned more about my son in the last hour 
than in the last nine years." 

The Reverend James R. MacColl, III, rector of St. Thomas's Church in Whitemarsh, Pennsylvania, has 
been named the President of Marriage Council of Philadelphia, Inc. 

BOOKS, PAMPHLETS, ETC. 

"A Complete Guide for the Working Mother" by MARGARET ALBRECHT (Doubleday, Garden City, Long Island, 
New York) is a thorough and practical book of advice to the nine million women in this country who 
are trying to combine being wife, mother, homemaker, job-holder, and citizen. The book has a wide 
coverage: from how to choose reliable day care for the children to realistic budget analysis, to 
coping with the psychological stresses emanating from male egos and maternal guilt. In addition to 
giving the views of authorities in various fields, Mrs. Albrecht personalizes her material with case 
history experiences and anecdotes. She addresses women in all social and economic categories, not 
just the "professional" woman. And finally, there is a unique and restorative prescription for 
maintaining health, sanity, and individuality. 

LELAND H. STOTT, Leader, Longitudinal Research Program, Merrill-Palmer Institute, is the author of 
nchild Development, an Individual Longitudinal Approach." The author's main.theme is that "develop
ment in both physical structure and in the functioning of that structure comes about as the result of 
the interaction or interchange between the organism (the individual as he is) and his unique environ
ment." Dr. Stott's approach is based on his premise that the best understanding and appreciation of 
the established principles of human development comes from nseeing" and appraising these principles 
through the study of the growth of a real child, and this book traces the actual developme.nt of tw·ins 
from infancy through adolescence. Holt, Rinehart & Winston, Inc., 1967, $8.50. 

"Fulfillment in Marriage," by JOSEPH B. HENRY, contains detailed information on all aspects of mar
riage -- social, physical, and psychological adjustment. Written by a minister-counselor, it in
cludes evaluation lists for partner compatibility, illustrative examples from actual case histories, 
guidance toward satisfaction in sexual relationships, conception control, etc. The book is available 
from Fleming H. Revell Co., Westwood, New Jersey 07675 for $3.95. 

P. K. HOUDEK has prepared a "Sourcebook for Adult Sex Education." Contents include: Conducting a 
Discussion About Adult Sex; Ten Topics Frequently Discussed with Comments and References to Authori
ties; Directory of Eighty-five Authors, Writers, Speakers, Researchers with Their Addresses and Field 
of Interest; Bibliography of Seventy Books and Pamphlets; An Objective Approach to Research Findings. 
Order for $1.00 from P. K. Houdek, 406 W. 34th St., Room 412, Kansas City, Missouri 64111. 

To fill a long neglected need in self-protection for women, Judge SHERMAN G. FINESILVER of the Denver 
District Court has authored a booklet entitled, "Protect Your Life, Wise Words for Women." The 
booklet, in preparation for more than a year, includes recommendations of veteran law enforcement 
officials and is based on reports found in criminal cases. Order from Howard Warren Publishers, 
Dept. EDU, Box 6112, Cherry Creek Station, Denver, Colorado 80206. (60¢) 

HOWARD C. BUSCHING, Child Development and Family Relations, San Jose State College, San Jose, Califor
nia 95114 has prepared a Family Life Education chart which portrays what he feels the content of fami
ly life education should be ideally. The discussion accompanying the chart points up his main con
cepts, specific explanation of key words (process, interaction, significant reality), etc. Order 
from him for 25¢. 

EDITH G. NEISSER has written a new book, "Mothers and Daughters: A Lifelong Relationship," which may 
be ordered from Harper and Row, 49 E. 33rd St., New York 10016 for $7.95. 
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RUSSELL and MOLLIE SMART have written an introductory text book for college students, entitled 
"Children: Development and Relationships." It is described as "the first to integrate the views of 
Erik Erikson and Jean Piaget." Order for $7.50 from the Macmillan Co., 866 Third Ave., New York. 

The first edition of "The Art of Dating" was written in 1958 by EVELYN DUVALL with the help of one of 
her daughters. It is now revised, and may be ordered from Association Press, 291 Broadway, New York 
10007 for $3,50. The book takes young people from the first introduction to the marriage with a 
constructive, optimistic outlook. 

A long playing album of the radio series on mental health, "A Chance to Grow, 11 described in the March 
Newsletter, can be purchased from A Chance to Grow, WGBH, 125 Western Ave., Boston, Massachusetts 
02134 for $30. Also available is a book containing a transcription of the series as well as a pre
face by Dr. Gerald Caplan. 

Recognition that healthy man is operating at 10 to 15 percent of his potential is both the major 
challenge and promise of this age. The volume "Explorations in Human Potentialities," compiled and 
edited by HERBERT A. OTTO, represents a concerted effort by some of the brilliant minds of the 
scientific community to meet this challenge. A copy may be ordered for ten days free inspection 
approval from Charles C. Thomas, Publisher, 301-327 E. Lawrence Ave., Springfield, Illinois. ($17) 

MIRRA KOMAROVSKY's book, "Blue-Collar Marriage," originally published in 1962, is now available as a 
Vintage Books Edition from the College Dept. of Random House, 501 Madison Ave., New York for $1.95. 

"Sex Before 20, New Answers for Youth," by HELEN F. SOUTHARD, is available from E. P. Dutton and Co., 
Inc., 201 Park Ave. S., New York 10003. Mrs. Southard is a psychologist and family life specialist 
for the National YWCA, and has talked to thousands of young people all over the country about sex and 
dating behavior. Order book for $3.50. 

"Marriage, The Family, and Human Sexuality" was recently published as a report of a six-week insti
tute held during the summer of 1966 at the Behavioral Sciences Center of the Bowman Gray School of 
~edicine. Ten post-doctoral Fellows (HAROLD T. CHRISTENSEN, ROBERT H. COOMBS, DAVID M. FULCOMER, 
J. CARLETON GREEN, RICHARD N. HEY, DANIEL F. HOBBS, RICHARD H. KLEMER, ELEANORE B. LUCKEY, MARY H. 
~cCAULLEY, Joseph H. Meyerowitz) considered substantive areas in the behavioral sciences which may be 
included in the medical curriculum. Copies are available for $1 by writing to CLARK E. VINCENT, Dir., 
The Behavioral Sciences Center, Bowman Gray School of Medicine, Winston-Salem, N.C. 27103. In June, 
1967, another institute will be held on the topic, 11Medical School Teaching in Human Sexuality." 
Twenty post-doctoral Fellows have been selected from the faculties of medical schools throughout the 
U.S. and Canada; ten medical students will attend as pre-doctoral Fellows. Papers will be presented 
oy the following Institute faculty members: LeMON CLAro(, ROBERT H. COOMBS, RICHARD H. KLEMER, F~~K 
R. LOCK, WARDELL B. POMEROY, LEE RAINWATER, ISADORE RUBIN, CLARK E. VINCENT, David K. Evans, and John 
A. Gergen. The papers and discussions of them will be published in the form of a syllabus for use in 
,uedical school teaching in the area of human sexuality and should be available by October 1, 1967. 

A new set of filmstrips, prepared by EVELYN DUVALL and entitled 11 Love and the Facts of Life," is de
signed for use by Junior High and Senior High youth, their teachers, leaders, and parents. Included 
under the title are 6 filmstrips, 3 records, 6 Study Guides, and Textbook, the whole set costing 
$51.30. The filmstrips include "Learning about Sex and Love," "Growing Up, From Childhood to Maturi
ty," "Having a Baby," "Understanding Your Love Feelings," "Who Am I? The Search for Self," and "Sex 
and Your Religious Faith," Order from Cathedral Films, Inc., 2921 W. Alameda Ave., Burbank, Calif. 
91505. Also available from them is "A Basis for Sex Morality, 11 for post-high school, college age and 
adults. 

"Modern Women: The Uneasy Life," is a 16mm/60 min./ black and white documentary which explores the 
feelings of college-educated women about the various roles which are available for educated women 
today. Interviews are conducted with women who are living the traditional roles of mother and house
wife, those who have combined the roles of career woman and housewife, and professional career women. 
These women discuss candidly the frustrations and satisfactions which they encounter in their differ
ent lives. The attitudes of husbands and unmarried men toward educated women are also explored. 
Order from NET Film Service, Indiana University, Audio-Visual Center, Bloomington, Indiana 47401. 
($200 sale, $9.15 rental) 

ATTENTION: STUDENT MEMBERS OF NCFR 

Due to the heavy cost of mailing, we will no longer be able to forward your mail unless you send 
fOUr summer address to the NCFR office by June 2nd. 


